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Dear Mendoza Community,

As a follow up to President John Jenkins’ le�er dated March 11, I want to provide informa�on about Mendoza’s plans for its classes and programs in view of 
the coronavirus outbreak.

Let me first emphasize that our preeminent priority at Mendoza is to consider the health and welfare of our students, faculty and staff. This serves as the 
guiding principle for all of our decisions and plans. To be sure, the coronavirus outbreak presents new ques�ons and challenges for the College, par�cularly as 
condi�ons are rapidly changing.

To emphasize several key points:

Mendoza undergraduate, graduate and execu�ve classes will transi�on to virtual instruc�on only, beginning March 23 and con�nuing un�l at least through 
April 13. All in-person classes will be suspended during this period. Execu�ve classes will transi�on to online instruc�on immediately. 

Further, there will be no undergraduate or graduate classes in any format during the week of March 15 to allow faculty the �me to make adjustments to 
online formats with the following excep�ons:   The classes planned next week for Mendoza's execu�ve degree programs will be held online instead of in-
person residencies. Addi�onally, courses for the Execu�ve MNA degree program that are currently offered online will be held next week as originally 
scheduled. Students and faculty are expected to par�cipate. The program directors will follow up with more informa�on.

All students should expect to receive more informa�on from their program directors and their faculty via email in the next few days to address, among other 
things, changes to the syllabus, availability of the most essen�al materials for the course and instruc�ons for the virtual access. 

Many of our faculty members have long used the classroom tools of Zoom and Panopto to deliver and record online content. The Mendoza IT department is 
offering addi�onal training to faculty and we are u�lizing the resources provided by ND Learning (The Kaneb Center and the Office of Digital Learning) and the 
Office of Informa�on Technologies to op�mize the online learning experience. 

Faculty can find addi�onal resources at coronavirus.nd.edu/instruc�onal-con�nuity. They can also consult associate dean Kristen Colle�-Schmi� for assistance 
with online pedagogy prac�ces and Mendoza IT director Chris Fruehwirth for technology help. 

Execu�ve non-degree program offerings will be postponed un�l at least through April 13.

https://coronavirus.nd.edu/news/father-jenkins-in-person-classes-suspended-moved-online/
https://coronavirus.nd.edu/instructional-continuity/


Mendoza conferences and other large events scheduled between now and April 13 should be canceled in accordance with University Enterprises and Events’ 
guidance. If you have a Mendoza event planned in the next three months, please fill out this form to help us track scheduled ac�vi�es. 

Staff are asked to read the detailed instruc�ons in HR vice president Robert McQuade’s le�er. I reiterate his points that 1) staff should con�nue with normal 
opera�ons un�l further no�ce and enact social distancing prac�ces, and 2) staff members who can adequately carry out their job du�es from home should 
make sure they are immediately prepared for the possibility of doing so. Further, all staff members should discuss poten�al alternate work op�ons with their 
managers before making any changes to their work schedule or work loca�on. Any change in schedules needs to be discussed and approved in advance with 
managers or supervisors.

Those at higher risk of contrac�ng coronavirus, par�cularly those who are over the age of 60 and immunocompromised as advised by the CDC, should work 
with their supervisors to arrange for any alterna�ve work arrangements. As always, we strongly encourage any employee who does not feel well to stay home, 
regardless of symptoms. Mendoza staff members should contact their direct supervisor or Mendoza director of administra�on Kara Palmer with any 
addi�onal ques�ons or concerns.  

Mendoza faculty and staff travel reimbursed by the University to interna�onal loca�ons is prohibited and personal travel strongly discouraged. University-
reimbursed domes�c travel must be postponed or canceled unless an excep�on is approved by the dean or senior associate dean. Faculty can consult senior 
associate dean Ken Kelley for advice about travel plans and nonrefundable costs. Students and staff should check with Doug Franson, director of finance and 
facili�es, about any nonrefundable costs incurred because of a canceled event or program. 

Anyone — faculty, staff or students — who has traveled to any country rated as a CDC Level 3 travel advisory (currently China, South Korea, Iran, and Italy) are 
required to self-quaran�ne and self-monitor their temperature for 14 days before coming onto campus. Self-quaran�ne requirements would also apply to 
those who have traveled to any countries that transi�on to a CDC Level 3. If you have a fever, cough, or shortness of breath, and especially if you have traveled 
to a CDC Level 3 travel advisory country or have been in close contact with anyone diagnosed with COVID-19, please contact your local health care provider or 
University Health Services (574-631-7497) by phone. 

Mendoza will remain open and accessible to all of our faculty, staff and graduate students. Graduate students may gather informally in small groups in the 
College if they choose. However, all student club ac�vi�es are prohibited un�l at least April 13.

We realize that the great amount of uncertainty surrounding the coronavirus outbreak is stressful for people in all facets of life — personal, professional and 
as a student. We also realize that all of these changes are very disrup�ve and regre�able to our students. As a community, we remain commi�ed to the well-
being of all, where the ac�ons described above priori�ze the most vulnerable among us in par�cular.

On behalf of the associate deans and directors, we endeavor to keep you informed about any new developments as the situa�on evolves. As ques�ons arise, 
we encourage you to visit Notre Dame’s coronavirus update website for the most recent news and advisories. 

In these extraordinary circumstances, I am especially grateful for your pa�ence, perseverance, flexibility, and willingness to help each other. Our strong 
community will allow us to deal with and overcome the many challenges we face.

In Notre Dame,

Mar�jn 

https://evp.nd.edu/divisions/university-enterprises-and-events/
https://docs.google.com/forms/d/e/1FAIpQLSfv_gMn5r6FBdkzV1xrG6TqiuaBYaSL64-6bHO_FyXpQ2Kvtg/viewform
https://coronavirus.nd.edu/news/robert-mcquade-letter-to-notre-dame-staff/
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